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CONCLUSIONS OF LAW 
 

The Family Independence Program (FIP) was established pursuant to the Personal 
Responsibility and Work Opportunity Reconciliation Act of 1996, Pub. L. No. 104-193, 
and 42 USC 601 to 679c.  The Department (formerly known as the Family 
Independence Agency) administers FIP pursuant to 45 CFR 233-260; MCL 400.10; the 
Social Welfare Act, MCL 400.1-.119b; and Mich Admin Code, R 400.3101 to .3131.  
Department policies are contained in the Department of Human Services Bridges 
Administrative Manual (BAM), Department of Human Services Bridges Eligibility Manual 
(BEM), and Department of Human Services Reference Tables Manual (RFT). 
 
The FIP benefit program is not an entitlement.  BEM 234 (July 2013), p. 1.  Time limits 
are essential to establishing the temporary nature of aid as well as communicating the 
FIP philosophy to support a family’s movement to self-sufficiency.  BEM 234, p. 1.  
Effective October 1, 2011, BEM 234 restricts the total cumulative months that an 
individual may receive FIP benefits to a lifetime limit of 48 months for State-funded FIP 
cases for which no months were exempt.  BEM 234, p. 1.   
 
The 48-month lifetime limit for State-funded FIP cases allows exemption months in 
which an individual does not receive a count towards the individual’s 48-month lifetime 
limit.  BEM 234, p. 4.  Exemption months are months the individual is deferred from the 
Partnership.Accountability.Training.Hope. (PATH) program for (i) domestic violence; (ii) 
being 65 years of age or older; (iii) a verified disability or long-term incapacity lasting 
longer than 90 days (including establishing incapacity); or (iv) being a spouse or parent 
who provides care for a spouse or child with verified disabilities living in the home.  BEM 
234, p. 4.  FIP benefits received prior to October 1, 2006, are not State-funded.  BEM 
234, pp. 3. 
 
Once an individual reaches a FIP time limit and the FIP closes, the individual is not 
eligible for FIP if the individual reapplies and meets an exemption criteria.  BEM 234, p. 
7.  
 
In the instant case, the Petitioner did not dispute receiving the 48 months of FIP 
benefits. The Petitioner did not present any evidence to demonstrate that she had not 
reached or exceed the State limit of 48 months of FIP. The Department presented 
documents and testimony demonstrating the Petitioner had reached the 48 month limit 
as of December 2015. 
 
The Petitioner, however, filed her request for hearing after discovering her benefits were 
inactive in the month of December. The Petitioner testified she hadn’t received any 
notice indicating that her FIP case was, in fact, closing. The Department presented a 
copy of a notice issued on December 1, 2015. (Exhibit 1, pages 12-13.) This notice 
simply noted the Petitioner’s benefits continued through the month of November 2015. 
The notice did not indicate the Petitioner had reached the FIP limit and that her case 
would close.  
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The Department may or may not be required to issue a notice.  Different case types and 
case actions may have differing requirements. In the instant case, the closure of a FIP 
case requires the Department to issue a timely notice prior to closure. (BAM 220, 
[October 2015], p, 4.) This notice should include the reason for closure, the policy cited, 
and appeal rights.  The Department presented no evidence at hearing to demonstrate 
such a notice was issued.    
 
The intent of a timely notice is to provide clients with time to react to the proposed case 
action.  (BAM 220, p. 4.)  The Department failed to allow the Petitioner in this case to 
react to the proposed case closure.  The Petitioner should have been afforded the 
opportunity to request a hearing, and request that her benefits remain active until the 
completion of the hearing process. (BAM 600 [October 2015], p. 24.) The Petitioner did 
file a hearing request on December 1, 2015. In this request, she did indicate that she 
wished to continue benefits until the completion of the hearing process. The hearing 
form indicated if benefits were continued and ultimately the Petitioner was found to be 
ineligible for those benefits, those benefits would need to be repaid.  
 
After reviewing the evidence and testimony presented, this Administrative Law Judge 
finds the Department did, in fact, fail to provide timely notice of the proposed case 
action.  The Department terminated benefits prior to issuing a timely notice.  Further, the 
Petitioner’s case remained closed while waiting for a hearing, even though she had 
requested that her benefits remain on.  However, while the Department did fail to give 
timely notice, and this lack of notice ultimately led to benefits remaining closed through 
the hearing process, the Petitioner is ineligible for benefits.  
 
This Administrative Law Judge is unable to fashion a remedy that would rectify the error 
made by the Department.  Awarding benefits to a Petitioner who failed to dispute the 
Department’s conclusion that she had received the allotted 48 months of FIP benefits 
she was eligible to receive, based upon the above error, would be an equitable remedy.  
While this Administrative Law Judge can sympathize with the Petitioner regarding the 
abrupt end of benefits, the Petitioner is clearly ineligible for FIP benefits beyond what 
she has already received.   
 

DECISION AND ORDER 
 
Accordingly, the Department’s decision is AFFIRMED.  
 
  

 
JO/tm Jonathan Owens  
 Administrative Law Judge 

for Nick Lyon, Director 
Department of Health and Human Services 

 






